Village of Coxsackie

Public Hearing Minutes

Local Law #1 of 2023-2023 Temporary Moratorium Law on Short Term Residential Rentals.

January 9, 2023


The Public Hearing was called to order by Mayor Mark Evans at 6:45 p.m.  Present were Trustee Donald Daoust, Trustee Stephen Hanse and Trustee Rebecca Vermilyea. Trustee Katlyn Irwin attended via telephone conference. 

Mayor Evans stated that the purpose of the Public Hearing is to allow for public comment on the proposed Local Law #1 of 2023 regarding a temporary moratorium law on Short-Term Residential Rentals. 

Village Attorney, Robert Stout, gave an overview of Local Law #1 of 2023, stating that it was first introduced at the last Board Meeting in December. The purpose of the Local Law is to put a temporary moratorium on issuing any Short-Term Rental applications for a period of three months, so that the Village Board can have sufficient time to evaluate and amend that section of Code if necessary. The Village Law provisions intended to be superseded include all of the Article 1 of Chapter 111 of the Village Law, Sections 111-1 through 111-9. In order to impose a moratorium on this chapter of Village Code, a Public Hearing needs to be had, and afterwards the Local Law needs to be adopted by the Village Board. After this is done, the Village Board does have the authority to grant a received variance by an applicant, so long as it is determined that this moratorium imposes a practical difficulty, or extraordinary hardship, upon the applicant, and that the variance would granted would not adversely affect the health, safety or welfare of the residents. Any request for a variance will have to be filed with the Village Clerk and include a fee of $250.00. 

Trustee Hanse stated that nowhere in the draft Local Law does it state what determines whether a property can be considered a Short-Term Rental.

Attorney Robert Stout stated that the definition is included in Chapter 111 of the Village Code, which was adopted via Local Law #1 of 2013. It defines a Short-Term Residential Rental as “A rental unit rented for occupancy for dwelling, lodging, or sleeping purposes to the same renter for the same unit for a period of 28 consecutive days or less, other than ongoing month-to-month or annual tenancy.”

Carol Metz stated that she does not live in the Village, but rather Sleepy Hollow in the Town of Coxsackie. However, she was curious about the Village’s standing when it comes to the matter of Short-Term Rentals. She said that the Sleepy Hollow development in the Town is dealing with the issue of people purchasing homes for the sole purpose of renting them out on sites like Airbnb. 

Trustee Hanse stated that the purpose of this Local Law is to temporarily put a moratorium on Short-Term Rentals so that the Board can look into amending the Village Code. 

Carol Metz asked if the Village is experiencing the same issue as Sleepy Hollow. 

Trustee Hanse stated that the community is seeing an increase in people purchasing homes for the purpose of turning them into Short-Term Rentals. 

Carol Metz stated that she feels that if a second home is purchased in a community for this purpose it should be considered a business. She said that Athens is has been working on a new ruling when it comes to handling Short-Term Rentals as well. 

Trustee Hanse stated that the Village recognizes that there is a potential issue, and that is why the Board would like to re-examine the Code. 

Trustee Vermilyea stated that it is a shame that families looking to rent homes are having such a hard time finding anything available. 

Attorney Robert Stout stated that he would like to remind everyone that the Board cannot adopt the Local Law until the Public Hearing is closed. 

Carol Metz asked if the Village currently has any laws regulating Short-Term Rentals. 

Mayor Evans stated that the Village currently has a section of Code that addresses Short-Term Rentals. However, a lot has changed over the last couple of years, so it needs to be revisited. 

Carol Metz asked if the Village has a noise ordinance. 

Mayor Evans stated that the Village has a noise ordinance that states that there shall be no noise after 10:00 p.m. on weekdays, and 11:00 p.m. on weekends. It also states no noise before 7:00 a.m. 

Carol Metz asked if the noise ordinance is only enforceable upon receiving a complaint. 

Mayor Evans stated that Ms. Metz is correct. The Village acts when a complaint is received. 

Bjorn Thorstad stated that he purchased property next to the Heermance Library in downtown Coxsackie. He is intending to be a short-term renter. He asked if a property owner can make an appeal once this Local Law is in effect. 

Attorney Robert Stout stated that appeals can be made to the Village Board, but the applicant must show that this moratorium is causing hardship or difficulty. The appeal can be submitted to the Village Clerk along with a fee of $250.00. 

Bjorn Thorstad asked if the same applies for properties where it is owner occupied, but also rented out for small lengths of time. 

Attorney Robert Stout stated that it applies if it is the same renter, for the same unit, for a period of 28 consecutive days or less. 

Trustee Irwin asked if she understood Mr. Thorstad’s question correctly. She asked if he was talking about owner occupied Short-Term Rentals. 

Attorney Robert Stout stated that that is correct. Mr. Thorstad’s question pertained to whether the presence of the owner in the home impacts the moratorium. 

No further public comments were offered.

Because the Zoom broadcast of the meeting was disrupted and discontinued as a result, the Board decided to leave the Public Hearing for Local Law #1 of 2023-2023 Temporary Moratorium Law on Short Term Residential Rentals open until the end of the Board Meeting to follow.

The meeting ended at 7:00 p.m.


Respectfully submitted,



Nikki Bereznak
Clerk 

